RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 1 APRIL 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Cape, Mrs Geddes, Glover (as substitute for Councillor Styth), Hendry, and Layden

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor J Mallinson – Finance Portfolio Holder

ROSP.37/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Styth.
ROSP.38/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted at this meeting.
ROSP.39/10
AGENDA

RESOLVED: That it be noted that Agenda Item A.3 (Use of Consultants) be taken at the end of the agenda to facilitate the attendance of the Portfolio Holder (Finance)
ROSP.40/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED –That the minutes of the meetings held on 7 January 2010 and 26 January 2010 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman

ROSP.41/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
ROSP.42/10
MEMBERS’ COMMENTS
A Member suggested that, as Councillor Knapton had resigned due to ill health, a card should be sent to him expressing the Panel’s good wishes.  Members agreed that a card would be sent from the Chairman on behalf of the Panel.

ROSP.43/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.09/10 providing an overview of matters related to the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Also included was the latest version of the work programme and details of Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel.

Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period 1 April to 31 July 2010 had been published on 18 March 2010.  The Task Group were progressing with the scrutiny review on the Authority’s Use of Consultants and planned to submit a report to the Panel at its meeting on 1 April 2010.

· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group met on Monday 1 March 2010 and the minutes had been circulated to all Scrutiny Members.
· The next meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group had been arranged for 13 April 2010.  Members were requested to inform Mrs Edwards/Chairman/ Vice Chairman of any items they wished to be discussed.
RESOLVED – That the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

ROSP.44/10
TRANSFORMATION SAVINGS UPDATE
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted report CE.13/10 which provided an update on the savings made so far under the Transformation programme.

Dr Gooding reminded Members of the background of the Transformation Programme.  Report CE.13/10 showed that the first year target of £1m recurring revenue savings had been achieved.  This represented good progress against the three year target of a £3m reduction in the recurring revenue budget.  The spreadsheet attached to the report detailed the proposed and agreed savings.  Dr Gooding highlighted to Members that the procurement of a new contract for the green box recycling scheme secured savings of £290K.  The new contract was independent of Eden District Council.  
The total net position was recurring revenue savings of £1.345m of which £0.259m was, at that stage, proposed rather than delivered.  Progress on the delivery of the proposed savings would be reported to a future meeting of the Panel.  Assuming that the proposed savings were delivered, they would make a substantial contribution to the 2011/12 target of a further £1m of savings.
Dr Gooding informed Members that a full programme of proposed savings for 2011/12 was still to be determined.  Overview and Scrutiny Panels would have the opportunity to be involved in the development of that programme in line with the report on the Scrutiny of Transformation previously considered by the Panel.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

What was the percentage saving of the new green box recycling contract? 
Dr Gooding advised that the new recycling scheme would be more cost effective and would provide a 20-30% saving.  

Was the process to take matters forward to be delivered through delegated powers or part of the democratic process?  
Dr Gooding explained that issues would be dealt with under delegated powers.
Was the recurring shortfall based on the ending of vacancy management?  
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) advised that there had been £185,000 of savings in vacancy management and that the savings target had been achieved.  Dr Gooding explained that vacancy management savings had been incorporated into the transformation targets.  
Members were concerned that following the slimming of staff under the transformation programme the Council was continuing with vacancy management.  
Dr Gooding explained that the vacancy management policy was not strategic.  The posts identified in the report had been vacant for some time and had not been dealt with as part of the vacancy management process.  Evidence suggested that departments were functioning without the posts therefore a decision was made to delete the posts under vacancy management.  Savings were made and costs for redundancy or redeployment would not be incurred and there was also minimal impact on staff and services.
Having identified the minimum number of staff required to service a department, how was the situation balanced under vacancy management when further staff left?  Members further believed that vacancy management and transformation were contradictory and that the impact of transformation on staff was high.  A Member was concerned that there could be an element of unfairness with two contradictory processes within the organisation.

Dr Gooding explained that the transformation process had tried to identify the minimum number of staff required to run a unit.  If a further vacancy occurred that vacancy would be considered by SMT and filled if there was a good reason to fill it.

The report showed that some posts had been vacant for some time – 3 years in one case – and expressed concern that the Trades Unions had not made any statement about the extra pressure placed on staff left behind to maintain the work of the unit. 
Mr Mason advised that some time had been spent on getting the list right and outlined the position of the post in question.  
There was some discrepancy over some of the wording in the report.  
Dr Gooding stated that ‘proposed’ would have been better described as ‘to be delivered’.

Members were concerned that issues that had been discussed at length by Scrutiny Panels had not been considered during transformation.  A Member was unclear whether the vacancy management principle would still be in place after transformation was complete.  He believed that any good manager would look at vacancies and decide whether the post needed to be filled.  The Member was concerned that the wording of the report could affect staff morale and their sense of security that work may be added to a workload if a vacancy occurred after their post had been taken up.  
Dr Gooding emphasised that what the Council was doing was good management practice and that decisions on whether to replace a post would be made when that post became vacant.  If a post became vacant after transformation SMT would reassess the situation within that unit.  
Transformation was part of a budget discipline set by the Executive and that any comments should be made as a recommendation to them.
RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that:

(1)  The Panel had concerns that a vacancy management policy was in place in addition to the transformation policy.  Members believed that the two policies were in contradiction of each other.  Although Members agreed that evaluation of vacancies was a good management practice which should be continued, there were concerns that the budget saving target was attributed to vacancy management.
(2) The Panel were concerned that if that process continued the only way to monitor whether it was being operated effectively was to review service levels
ROSP.45/10
PROJECT ASSURANCE GROUP
The Strategic Director and Deputy Chief Executive (Governance & Resources) (Dr Gooding) submitted the Terms of reference for the Project Assurance Group (CE.14/10).

Dr Gooding outlined the background to the group and advised that the group had met for the first time recently.  Guidance on project management would be developed for officers and Members and training could be provided if required.  

Dr Gooding advised that quarterly reports would be presented to the Panel along with the capital monitoring reports.  The report would give an overview of the projects and offer the opportunity for Members to scrutinise any part of the projects.

In considering the Terms of Reference Members raised the following questions and comments:
How was ‘significant project’ defined?  
Dr Gooding explained that proposed guidance would define ‘significant projects’.  However the project group had tried to avoid making the guidance too prescriptive and so that managers would be able to use their judgement on what projects to take forward.  
A Member stated that a proper assessment of new projects needed to be done looking at how long the project would take, how much it would cost and how was the money to be spent.  
The Assistant Director (Resources) (Mr Mason) advised that those issues would be addressed by improved profiling of the projects.  Each project would have a ‘sponsor’ from SMT to enable them to monitor projects.  In the past the Audit Commission had criticised the Council for being too ambitious with capital projects.
How would information from the Project Assurance Group be filtered to Executive?  Would Panels be able to scrutinise complex business cases as they had in some instances in the past.  
Dr Gooding explained that projects may come from Members or from outside pressures and the role of the Project Assurance Group would be to ensure that the business case was fit for purpose.  Once everything had been agreed and the Executive was committed, then the project would be presented to the Panel for scrutiny should they wish to do so. If there were any discrepancy the matter would be referred back to Executive.
How would supplementary estimates be processed?  
Dr Gooding advised that that would depend on the project.  If it were a large, complex project it would go from Members to officers who would develop a business case that would be quality assessed by the Project Assurance Group.  The Project Assurance Group would then take the project to Executive followed by Scrutiny before being presented to Council for approval.  

What was the potential risk of major partner withdrawing from a project?  
Dr Gooding advised that the Council would not be committed to a project until the Business Case had been agreed.  Dr Gooding gave an example of a similar situation and explained how the process dealt with the matter and where the Project Assurance Group fitted into the process.
With regard to partnership working Dr Gooding stated that he had built up good working relations with the University of Cumbria regarding the Sands Centre project and that similar working was essential with major projects.  
A Member suggested that training should be provided for members of the group, and also for Councillors, and that there should be more champions from the scrutiny panels.  The Member also suggested that there should be someone from Internal Audit on the group as they would scrutinise why projects were undertaken in a certain way.  
Dr Gooding advised that the first meeting of the Project Assurance Group had agreed that a guidance document would be produced and training would be organised.  Dr Gooding agreed that it would be useful to have someone from Internal Audit on the group.  
RESOLVED – (1) That quarterly monitoring reports would be presented to the Panel starting in July 2010.  Further explanation and information on profiling of projects would be included within the first report
(2) Training would be provided for Members involved in risk assessment of projects
(3) Dr Gooding to produce a report for 2009/10 projects for the meeting of the Panel in June 2010 to determine the type of report preferred by Members
(4) That consideration would be given to inviting an officer from Internal Audit onto the Project Assurance Group

ROSP.46/10
DRAFT SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) submitted a draft of the Scrutiny Annual Report (OS.07/10).  The report aimed to summarise the work that had been carried out in 2009/10 and discuss issues for the future.

Dr Taylor explained that the first part of the report provided brief details of the work of the individual panels and some scrutiny work which was being carried out jointly in Cumbria.  The second part of the report considered the implementation of changes to scrutiny practices and looked to the future, giving consideration to areas when further development could be considered.

Dr Taylor highlighted details of the main elements of work carried out by the panels and the personal commentary from the Chairs of the Panels.  He also asked Members, in light of the Transformation process, if consideration should be given next year as to whether there should be fewer scrutiny panels.
In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and comments:

Members believed that the Scrutiny Chairs Group had been useful and that the scrutiny Panels were working better as a result.  There were concerns about reducing the number of Panels and the changes to scrutiny support.  Members thought that the quality of scrutiny may be lost.  Members agreed that over the last 12 months some of the best work of the Panels had been done as part of Task and Finish Groups and wanted that type of work to continue and expand in the future.  
Dr Taylor advised that some authorities had one Scrutiny Panel but a number of Task and Finish Groups involving a wider group of people Members and co-optees.  Dr Taylor reminded Members that the Chief Executive had assured Members that the change of support for scrutiny was not a reduction of support but would be delivered by a variety of officers.  
A Member believed that there should be more community engagement and asked Members to consider how that could be achieved.  
Dr Taylor advised that some work could be done by the Scrutiny Chairs Group to look at other models and possibly invite Members from other authorities to explain how their scrutiny system operates.  

A Member believed that scrutiny worked best when all members of the Panels were involved in scrutiny rather than having specialist or lead Members for specific projects. 
Dr Taylor felt that the work of lead members over the past year had been patchy but suggested that Members may ask that the new support system be used to resolve that issue. 

Most Members of the Panel believed that the number of Panels should remain at 3 initially.  One Member believed that scrutiny should be aligned with the Council’s priorities and that would mean only 2 Panels but that more Task and Finish Groups would add weight to discussions of Scrutiny Panels.  It was also suggested that budget issues should have a separate Panel.  
Dr Taylor explained that the views of the Panel would be incorporated into the report,  However, the Panel were being asked to agree the suggestion that a Task and Finish Group be commissioned by the Scrutiny Chairs Group to look at that issue.  
A Member was concerned that champions were appointed for various groups but that there was no mechanism for reporting back to anyone.  The Member also believed that the position was the same with representative on outside bodies.  
Members were frustrated that issues were discussed at Panel and referred back to Executive who ‘noted’ the comments.  

A Member believed that scrutiny Panels would be more effective if Portfolio Holders were present at the meetings to answer questions.  It was noted by Members that Scrutiny meetings often clash with Executive Briefings and/or JMT.  Members wished to express their concern in the Annual Report that this continued to happen.  
A Member suggested that all Scrutiny Panels be Chaired by the opposition party.  
Dr Taylor agreed that the draft report would be amended to reflect the views of the Panel.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the views of the Panel be conveyed to the Scrutiny Chairs Group on 13 April 2010 along with an updated draft of the Scrutiny Annual Report.  

ROSP.47/10
USE OF CONSULTANTS
The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.10/10 the final report of the Use of Consultants Task and Finish Group on the Authority’s commissioning of consultants.

Councillor Hendry, a lead Member of the Task and Finish Group presented the draft report to members of the Panel.  He reminded Members that the review had been undertaken because Members expressed concern at the apparent excess use of consultants and also disquiet from employees during the Future Focus exercise.

The final report set out the full findings of the Task Group’s review and showed that the Group concluded that there was less expenditure on consultants that they had originally expected.  Following a search through copies of all the invoices for the year 2008/09 it was apparent that the initial figures provided had been misleading.  The search showed that the expenditure code had been widely misused and many third party payments that were not consultants were allocated to the ‘consultants’ expenditure code.  
Councillor Hendry added that the Task Group had been provided with a copy of an Internal Audit report undertaken in 2005.  The findings from the report remained current, however, the report had never been formally endorsed and this was a concern for the Task Group.  Implementation of the recommendations in the report would have most certainly improved systems and enabled better identification of ‘consultants’.  

During the course of the review Members studied the guidance provided to staff to procure consultants and Members were concerned that there was no formal procedure for commissioning consultants where the cost would be below £10,000.

It had been clear to the Group that consultants were commissioned for a variety of reasons.  Task Group Members believed that following the Transformation of the Authority there should be more opportunity for work to be undertaken internally by the newly appointed strategic Senior Management Team.

Councillor Hendry explained that the Task Group had initially decided not to cover Carlisle Renaissance within the scrutiny review.  However, the Task Group remained concerned about the amount of expenditure spent by Carlisle Renaissance on consultants and so the Group decided to address the issue as a second part to the scrutiny and intend to produce a further report in Summer 2010.

The Portfolio Holder (Finance) (Councillor J Mallinson) thanked Members for the work and stated that he agreed with the findings of the report.  He believed that there needed to be more clarity around terminology.  He was concerned about the knock on effect on staff when officers were asked to do a piece of work rather than bringing in consultants.
Councillor Mallinson advised that there was to be significant debate in the coming months about Carlisle Renaissance and that it was expected that the Council would be obliged to ensure all expenditure was accounted for whether it was spent directly within the Council or elsewhere.

Regarding reports being produced then not being presented anywhere, a Member stated that the Audit Committee received a summary of the findings of Internal Audit but that it was not clear if there was any mechanism in Internal Audit for the summary to go to the appropriate forum.  The Assistant Director (Resources (Mr Mason) advised that he would get a copy of the reports and carry out a review of the recommendations.
It was agreed that the report of the Task Group be added to the Executive agenda for their first meeting of the next Civic Year.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Use of Consultants report be approved
2) That the report OS.10/10 and recommendations be referred to the Executive for a formal response;

3) That the proposed further scrutiny work and the draft Terms of Reference for the Task group into the Use of Consultants by Carlisle Renaissance be approved.

ROSP.48/10 – CHAIR’S COMMENTS
The Chair thanked the Panel and Scrutiny Officers for their help over the past year.  The Portfolio Holder thanked the Panel for their work and stated that he believed that the Panel had done some good work and that he had enjoyed attending the meetings.
(Meeting ended at 12.35pm)

